
From the U.S. Code Online via GPO Access 
[wais.access.gpo.gov] 
[Laws in effect as of January 2, 2001] 
[Document not affected by Public Laws enacted between 
  January 2, 2001 and January 28, 2002] 
[CITE: 33USC1226] 
 
  
                TITLE 33--NAVIGATION AND NAVIGABLE WATERS 
  
             CHAPTER 25--PORTS AND WATERWAYS SAFETY PROGRAM 
  
Sec. 1226. Port, harbor, and coastal facility security 
 
 
(a) General authority 
 
    The Secretary may take actions described in subsection (b) of this  
section to prevent or respond to an act of terrorism against-- 
        (1) an individual, vessel, or public or commercial structure,  
    that is-- 
            (A) subject to the jurisdiction of the United States; and 
            (B) located within or adjacent to the marine environment; or 
 
        (2) a vessel of the United States or an individual on board that  
    vessel. 
 
(b) Specific authority 
 
    Under subsection (a) of this section, the Secretary may-- 
        (1) carry out or require measures, including inspections, port  
    and harbor patrols, the establishment of security and safety zones,  
    and the development of contingency plans and procedures, to prevent  
    or respond to acts of terrorism; and 
        (2) recruit members of the Regular Coast Guard and the Coast  
    Guard Reserve and train members of the Regular Coast Guard and the  
    Coast Guard Reserve in the techniques of preventing and responding  
    to acts of terrorism. 
 
(c) Nondisclosure of port security plans 
 
    Notwithstanding any other provision of law, information related to  
security plans, procedures, or programs for passenger vessels or  
passenger terminals authorized under this chapter is not required to be  
disclosed to the public. 
 
(Pub. L. 92-340, Sec. 7, as added Pub. L. 99-399, title IX, Sec. 906,  
Aug. 27, 1986, 100 Stat. 890; amended Pub. L. 104-324, title III,  
Sec. 302, Oct. 19, 1996, 110 Stat. 3917.) 
 
 
                            Prior Provisions 
 
    A prior section 1226, Pub. L. 92-340, Sec. 7, formerly title I,  
Sec. 106, July 10, 1972, 86 Stat. 427; renumbered Sec. 7 and amended  
Pub. L. 95-474, Sec. 2, Oct. 17, 1978, 92 Stat. 1475, related to  
requirement respecting federally licensed pilots on any foreign or  
domestic self-propelled vessel engaged in the foreign trade when  
operating in the navigable waters of the United States in areas, etc.,  
where a pilot is not otherwise required by State law, prior to repeal by  
Pub. L. 98-557, Sec. 29(g), Oct. 30, 1984, 98 Stat. 2875. 
 
 
                               Amendments 
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    1996--Subsec. (c). Pub. L. 104-324 added subsec. (c). 
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                TITLE 33--NAVIGATION AND NAVIGABLE WATERS 
  
             CHAPTER 25--PORTS AND WATERWAYS SAFETY PROGRAM 
  
Sec. 1231. Regulations 
 
 
(a) In general 
 
    In accordance with the provisions of section 553 of title 5, the  
Secretary shall issue, and may from time to time amend or repeal,  
regulations necessary to implement this chapter. 
 
(b) Procedures 
 
    The Secretary, in the exercise of this regulatory authority, shall  
establish procedures for consulting with, and receiving and considering  
the views of all interested parties, including-- 
        (1) interested Federal departments and agencies, 
        (2) officials of State and local governments, 
        (3) representatives of the maritime community, 
        (4) representatives of port and harbor authorities or  
    associations, 
        (5) representatives of environmental groups, 
        (6) any other interested parties who are knowledgeable or  
    experienced in dealing with problems involving vessel safety, port  
    and waterways safety, and protection of the marine environment, and 
        (7) advisory committees consisting of all interested segments of  
    the public when the establishment of such committees is considered  
    necessary because the issues involved are highly complex or  
    controversial. 
 
(Pub. L. 92-340, Sec. 12, as added Pub. L. 95-474, Sec. 2, Oct. 17,  
1978, 92 Stat. 1477.) 
 
                  Section Referred to in Other Sections 
 
    This section is referred to in section 1911 of this title. 
 
 

Page 1 of 1WAIS Document Retrieval

12/22/2004http://frwebgate5.access.gpo.gov/cgi-bin/waisgate.cgi?WAISdocID=74708814986+0+0+...



From the U.S. Code Online via GPO Access 
[wais.access.gpo.gov] 
[Laws in effect as of January 23, 2000] 
[Document not affected by Public Laws enacted between 
  January 23, 2000 and December 4, 2001] 
[CITE: 50USC191] 
 
  
                   TITLE 50--WAR AND NATIONAL DEFENSE 
  
       CHAPTER 12--VESSELS IN TERRITORIAL WATERS OF UNITED STATES 
  
Sec. 191. Regulation of anchorage and movement of vessels during  
        national emergency 
         
    Whenever the President by proclamation or Executive order declares a  
national emergency to exist by reason of actual or threatened war,  
insurrection, or invasion, or disturbance or threatened disturbance of  
the international relations of the United States, or whenever the  
Attorney General determines that an actual or anticipated mass migration  
of aliens en route to, or arriving off the coast of, the United States  
presents urgent circumstances requiring an immediate Federal response,  
the Secretary of Transportation may make, subject to the approval of the  
President, rules and regulations governing the anchorage and movement of  
any vessel, foreign or domestic, in the territorial waters of the United  
States, may inspect such vessel at any time, place guards thereon, and,  
if necessary in his opinion in order to secure such vessels from damage  
or injury, or to prevent damage or injury to any harbor or waters of the  
United States, or to secure the observance of the rights and obligations  
of the United States, may take, by and with the consent of the  
President, for such purposes, full possession and control of such vessel  
and remove therefrom the officers and crew thereof and all other persons  
not specially authorized by him to go or remain on board thereof. 
    Whenever the President finds that the security of the United States  
is endangered by reason of actual or threatened war, or invasion, or  
insurrection, or subversive activity, or of disturbances or threatened  
disturbances of the international relations of the United States, the  
President is authorized to institute such measures and issue such rules  
and regulations-- 
        (a) to govern the anchorage and movement of any foreign-flag  
    vessels in the territorial waters of the United States, to inspect  
    such vessels at any time, to place guards thereon, and, if necessary  
    in his opinion in order to secure such vessels from damage or  
    injury, or to prevent damage or injury to any harbor or waters of  
    the United States, or to secure the observance of rights and  
    obligations of the United States, may take for such purposes full  
    possession and control of such vessels and remove therefrom the  
    officers and crew thereof, and all other persons not especially  
    authorized by him to go or remain on board thereof; 
        (b) to safeguard against destruction, loss, or injury from  
    sabotage or other subversive acts, accidents, or other causes of  
    similar nature, vessels, harbors, ports, and waterfront facilities  
    in the United States and all territory and water, continental or  
    insular, subject to the jurisdiction of the United States. 
 
Any appropriation available to any of the Executive Departments shall be  
available to carry out the provisions of this title.\1\ 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
    \1\ See References in Text note below. 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
(June 15, 1917, ch. 30, title II, Sec. 1, 40 Stat. 220; Aug. 9, 1950,  
ch. 656, Sec. 1, 64 Stat. 427; Sept. 26, 1950, ch. 1049, Sec. 2(b), 64  
Stat. 1038; Pub. L. 89-670, Sec. 6(b)(1), Oct. 15, 1966, 80 Stat. 938;  
Pub. L. 96-70, title III, Sec. 3302(a), Sept. 27, 1979, 93 Stat. 498;  
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Pub. L. 104-208, div. C, title VI, Sec. 649, Sept. 30, 1996, 110 Stat.  
3009-711.) 
 
                       References in Text 
 
    This title, referred to in text, means title II of act June 15,  
1917, ch. 30, 40 Stat. 220, as amended, which enacted sections 191 and  
192 to 194 of this title. For complete classification of this Act to the  
Code, see Tables. 
 
 
                               Amendments 
 
    1996--Pub. L. 104-208, in first par., inserted ``or whenever the  
Attorney General determines that an actual or anticipated mass migration  
of aliens en route to, or arriving off the coast of, the United States  
presents urgent circumstances requiring an immediate Federal response,''  
after ``international relations of the United States,''. 
    1979--Pub. L. 96-70 struck out second par., providing that within  
the territory and waters of the Canal Zone the Governor of the Canal  
Zone, with the approval of the President, shall exercise all the powers  
conferred by this section on the Secretary of the Treasury, and in cl.  
(b) of third par., struck out ``the Canal Zone,'' after ``facilities in  
the United States,''. 
    1950--Act Sept. 26, 1950, substituted ``Governor of the Canal Zone''  
for ``Governor of the Panama Canal'' in second par. 
    Act Aug. 9, 1950, authorized the President to institute such rules  
and regulations to control anchorage and movement of foreign-flag  
vessels in United States waters when the national security is  
endangered. 
 
 
                    Effective Date of 1979 Amendment 
 
    Amendment by Pub. L. 96-70 effective Oct. 1, 1979, see section 3304  
of Pub. L. 96-70, set out as an Effective Date note under section 3601  
of Title 22, Foreign Relations and Intercourse. 
 
 
                   Termination Date of 1950 Amendment 
 
    Section 4 of act Aug. 9, 1950, provided that: ``The provisions of  
this Act [amending this section and sections 192 and 194 of this title]  
shall expire on such date as may be specified by concurrent resolution  
of the two Houses of Congress.'' 
 
 
                   Termination of War and Emergencies 
 
    Act July 25, 1947, ch. 327, Sec. 3, 61 Stat. 451, provided that in  
the interpretation of this section, the date July 25, 1947, shall be  
deemed to be the date of termination of any state of war theretofore  
declared by Congress and of the national emergencies proclaimed by the  
President on Sept. 8, 1939, and May 27, 1941. 
 
 
                     Regulations--Post-War Generally 
 
    For regulations relating to safeguarding of vessels, harbors, ports,  
and waterfront facilities, under a finding that the security of the  
United States is endangered by reason of subversive activity, see Ex.  
Ord. No. 10173, Oct. 18, 1950, 15 F.R. 7005. 
 
 
                        Regulations--World War II 
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    Proc. No. 2732, June 2, 1947, 12 F.R. 3583, 61 Stat. 1069, revoked  
Proc. No. 2412, June 27, 1940, 5 F.R. 2419, 54 Stat. 2711, which granted  
consent of President to the exercise of certain powers under this  
section by the Secretary of the Treasury and the Governor of the Canal  
Zone. 
 
 
                        Regulations--World War I 
 
    A proclamation was issued under this section on December 3, 1917. 
 
 
                              Separability 
 
    Section 4 of title XIII of act June 15, 1917, provided: ``If any  
clause, sentence, paragraph, or part of this Act [see Tables for  
classification] shall for any reason be adjudged by any court of  
competent jurisdiction to be invalid, such judgment shall not affect,  
impair, or invalidate the remainder thereof but shall be confined in its  
operation to the clause, sentence, paragraph, or part thereof directly  
involved in the controversy in which such judgment shall have been  
rendered.'' 
 
                          Transfer of Functions 
 
    ``Secretary of Transportation'' substituted for ``Secretary of the  
Treasury'' in first paragraph of text pursuant to section 6(b)(1) of  
Pub. L. 89-670, which transferred Coast Guard to Department of  
Transportation and transferred to and vested in Secretary of  
Transportation functions, powers, and duties, relating to Coast Guard,  
of Secretary of the Treasury and of other officers and offices of  
Department of the Treasury. See section 108 of Title 49, Transportation. 
 
                         Delegation of Functions 
 
    For delegation to Secretary of the Treasury of authority vested in  
President by this section, see section 2(e) of Ex. Ord. No. 10289, Sept.  
17, 1951, 16 F.R. 9499, as amended, and section 1(r) of Ex. Ord. No.  
10637, Sept. 16, 1955, 20 F.R. 7025, set out as notes under section 301  
of Title 3, The President. 
 
  Proc. No. 6867. Declaration of National Emergency and Invocation of  
Emergency Authority Relating to Regulation of Anchorage and Movement of  
                                 Vessels 
 
    Proc. No. 6867, Mar. 1, 1996, 61 F.R. 8843, provided: 
    WHEREAS, on February 24, 1996, Cuban military aircraft intercepted  
and destroyed two unarmed U.S.-registered civilian aircraft in  
international airspace north of Cuba; 
    WHEREAS the Government of Cuba has demonstrated a ready and reckless  
willingness to use excessive force, including deadly force, in the  
ostensible enforcement of its sovereignty; 
    WHEREAS, on July 13, 1995, persons in U.S.-registered vessels who  
entered into Cuban territorial waters suffered injury as a result of the  
reckless use of force against them by the Cuban military; and 
    WHEREAS the entry of U.S.-registered vessels into Cuban territorial  
waters could again result in injury to, or loss of life of, persons  
engaged in that conduct, due to the potential use of excessive force,  
including deadly force, against them by the Cuban military, and could  
threaten a disturbance in international relations; 
    NOW, THEREFORE, I, WILLIAM J. CLINTON, President of the United  
States of America, by the authority vested in me by the Constitution and  
the laws of the United States of America, including section 1 of title  
II of Public Law 65-24, ch. 30, June 15, 1917, as amended (50 U.S.C.  
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191), sections 201 and 301 of the National Emergencies Act (50 U.S.C.  
1601 et seq.) [50 U.S.C. 1621, 1631], and section 301 of title 3, United  
States Code, find and do hereby proclaim that a national emergency does  
exist by reason of a disturbance or threatened disturbance of  
international relations. In order to address this national emergency and  
to secure the observance of the rights and obligations of the United  
States, I hereby authorize and direct the Secretary of Transportation  
(the ``Secretary'') to make and issue such rules and regulations as the  
Secretary may find appropriate to regulate the anchorage and movement of  
vessels, and delegate to the Secretary my authority to approve such  
rules and regulations, as authorized by the Act of June 15, 1917 [see  
Tables for classification]. 
    Section 1. The Secretary may make rules and regulations governing  
the anchorage and movement of any vessel, foreign or domestic, in the  
territorial waters of the United States, which may be used, or is  
susceptible of being used, for voyage into Cuban territorial waters and  
that may create unsafe conditions and threaten a disturbance of  
international relations. Any rule or regulation issued pursuant to this  
proclamation may be effective immediately upon issuance as such rule or  
regulation shall involve a foreign affairs function of the United  
States. 
    Sec. 2. The Secretary is authorized to inspect any vessel, foreign  
or domestic, in the territorial waters of the United States, at any  
time; to place guards on any such vessel; and, with my consent expressly  
hereby granted, take full possession and control of any such vessel and  
remove the officers and crew, and all other persons not specifically  
authorized by the Secretary to go or remain on board the vessel when  
necessary to secure the rights and obligations of the United States. 
    Sec. 3. The Secretary may request assistance from such departments,  
agencies, officers, or instrumentalities of the United States as the  
Secretary deems necessary to carry out the purposes of this  
proclamation. Such departments, agencies, officers, or instrumentalities  
shall, consistent with other provisions of law and to the extent  
practicable, provide requested assistance. 
    Sec. 4. The Secretary may seek assistance from State and local  
authorities in carrying out the purposes of this proclamation. Because  
State and local assistance may be essential for an effective response to  
this emergency, I urge all State and local officials to cooperate with  
Federal authorities and to take all actions within their lawful  
authority necessary to prevent the unauthorized departure of vessels  
intending to enter Cuban territorial waters. 
    Sec. 5. All powers and authorities delegated by this proclamation to  
the Secretary may be delegated by the Secretary to other officers and  
agents of the United States Government unless otherwise prohibited by  
law. 
    Sec. 6. This proclamation shall be immediately transmitted to the  
Congress and published in the Federal Register. 
    IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this first day of  
March, in the year of our Lord nineteen hundred and ninety-six, and of  
the Independence of the United States of America the two hundred and  
twentieth. 
                                                     William J. Clinton. 
 
      Continuation of National Emergency Declared by Proc. No. 6867 
 
    Notice of President of the United States, dated Feb. 25, 2000, 65  
F.R. 10929, provided: 
    On March 1, 1996, by Proclamation 6867 [set out above], I declared a  
national emergency to address the disturbance or threatened disturbance  
of international relations caused by the February 24, 1996, destruction  
by the Government of Cuba of two unarmed U.S.-registered civilian  
aircraft in international airspace north of Cuba. In July 1996 and on  
subsequent occasions, the Government of Cuba stated its intent to  
forcefully defend its sovereignty against any U.S.-registered vessels or  
aircraft that might enter Cuban territorial waters or airspace while  
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involved in a memorial flotilla and peaceful protest. Since these  
events, the Government of Cuba has not demonstrated that it will refrain  
from the future use of reckless and excessive force against U.S. vessels  
or aircraft that may engage in memorial activities or peaceful protest  
north of Cuba. Therefore, in accordance with section 202(d) of the  
National Emergencies Act (50 U.S.C. 1622(d)), I am continuing the  
national emergency with respect to Cuba and the emergency authority  
relating to the regulation of the anchorage and movement of vessels set  
out in Proclamation 6867. 
    This notice shall be published in the Federal Register and  
transmitted to the Congress. 
                                                     William J. Clinton. 
 
    Prior continuations of national emergency declared by Proc. No. 6867  
were contained in the following: 
    Notice of President of the United States, dated Feb. 24, 1999, 64  
F.R. 9903. 
    Notice of President of the United States, dated Feb. 25, 1998, 63  
F.R. 9923. 
    Notice of President of the United States, dated Feb. 27, 1997, 62  
F.R. 9347. 
 
 
                            Cross References 
 
    Carrying or possessing explosives or dangerous weapons on vessels  
seized, forfeited, or upon which guard has been placed under this  
chapter, see section 2277 of Title 18, Crimes and Criminal Procedure. 
 
                  Section Referred to in Other Sections 
 
    This section is referred to in section 191a of this title; title 18  
section 2277; title 42 section 267. 
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                   TITLE 50--WAR AND NATIONAL DEFENSE 
  
       CHAPTER 12--VESSELS IN TERRITORIAL WATERS OF UNITED STATES 
  
Sec. 192. Seizure and forfeiture of vessel; fine and  
        imprisonment 
         
    If any owner, agent, master, officer, or person in charge, or any  
member of the crew of any such vessel fails to comply with any  
regulation or rule issued or order given under the provisions of this  
title,\1\ or obstructs or interferes with the exercise of any power  
conferred by this title,\1\ the vessel, together with her tackle,  
apparel, furniture, and equipment, shall be subject to seizure and  
forfeiture to the United States in the same manner as merchandise is  
forfeited for violation of the customs revenue laws; and the person  
guilty of such failure, obstruction, or interference shall be punished  
by imprisonment for not more than ten years and may, in the discretion  
of the court, be fined not more than $10,000. 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
    \1\ See References in Text note below. 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
    (a) If any other person knowingly fails to comply with any  
regulation or rule issued or order given under the provisions of this  
title,\1\ or knowingly obstructs or interferes with the exercise of any  
power conferred by this title,\1\ he shall be punished by imprisonment  
for not more than ten years and may, at the discretion of the court, be  
fined not more than $10,000. 
 
(June 15, 1917, ch. 30, title II, Sec. 2, 40 Stat. 220; Mar. 28, 1940,  
ch. 72, Sec. 3(a), 54 Stat. 79; Nov. 15, 1941, ch. 471, Sec. 3, 55 Stat.  
763; Aug. 9, 1950, ch. 656, Sec. 3, 64 Stat. 428.) 
 
                       References in Text 
 
    This title, referred to in text, means title II of act June 15,  
1917, ch. 30, 40 Stat. 220, as amended, which enacted sections 191 and  
192 to 194 of this title. For complete classification of this Act to the  
Code, see Tables. 
 
 
                               Amendments 
 
    1950--Subsec. (a). Act Aug. 9, 1950, added subsec. (a). 
    1941--Act Nov. 15, 1941, struck out ``by the Secretary of the  
Treasury or the Governor of the Panama Canal'' before ``under the  
provisions of this title''. 
    1940--Act Mar. 28, 1940, increased term of imprisonment. 
 
 
                   Termination Date of 1950 Amendment 
 
    For termination of amendment by act Aug. 9, 1950, see section 4 of  
act Aug. 9, 1950, set out as a note under section 191 of this title. 
 
                  Section Referred to in Other Sections 
 
    This section is referred to in title 42 section 267. 
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